

LINDSEY O. GRAHAM, SOUTH CAROLINA  
 JOHN CORNYN, TEXAS  
 MICHAEL S. LEE, UTAH  
 TED CRUZ, TEXAS  
 JOSH HAWLEY, MISSOURI  
 THOM TILLIS, NORTH CAROLINA  
 JOHN KENNEDY, LOUISIANA  
 MARSHA BLACKBURN, TENNESSEE  
 ERIC SCHMITT, MISSOURI  
 KATIE BOYD BRITT, ALABAMA  
 ASHLEY MOODY, FLORIDA

RICHARD J. DURBIN, ILLINOIS  
 SHELDON WHITEHOUSE, RHODE ISLAND  
 AMY KLOBUCHAR, MINNESOTA  
 CHRISTOPHER A. COONS, DELAWARE  
 RICHARD BLUMENTHAL, CONNECTICUT  
 MAZIE HIRONO, HAWAII  
 CORY A. BOOKER, NEW JERSEY  
 ALEX PADILLA, CALIFORNIA  
 PETER WELCH, VERMONT  
 ADAM B. SCHIFF, CALIFORNIA

# United States Senate

COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY

WASHINGTON, DC 20510-6275

October 22, 2025

## VIA ELECTRONIC TRANSMISSION

The Honorable Dr. Mehmet Oz  
 Administrator  
 Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services

Dear Administrator Oz:

For decades, I've asked questions and called for more transparency into Medicaid programs sending additional federal money into state Medicaid programs outside the Federal Medical Assistance Percentage (FMAP) contribute rate, such as through the provider taxes and supplemental payments.<sup>1</sup> Between 1991-2023, the federal share of Medicaid spending increased from 60% to 74%.<sup>2</sup> Additionally, Medicaid is a jointly financed federal-state healthcare program, and states mainly finance their share with state general funds, but have increasingly utilized provider taxes for this purpose.<sup>3</sup> Provider taxes allow states to grow their Medicaid programs without a commensurate normal FMAP increase in contribution from state general funds, while the federal government is still responsible for paying its share of the bill.<sup>4</sup> These state provider taxes add additional federal government spending each year.<sup>5</sup> The Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS) under the Trump administration is working to address particularly egregious provider taxes with proposed rulemaking.<sup>6</sup> These efforts have been aided by the inclusion of a provision in the *One Big Beautiful Bill Act* requiring CMS to tighten the criteria for what counts as a "generally redistributive" tax, which would prevent states from imposing lower tax rates on low-volume Medicaid insurers or providers and higher rates on those with greater Medicaid volume, since that kind of differential appears to enable a kickback scheme.<sup>7</sup>

Additionally, provider taxes can serve as an indirect mechanism for states to use federal Medicaid matching funds to provide Medicaid coverage to illegal immigrants and for other populations

<sup>1</sup> Press Release, *Grassley Urges More Attention to Fighting Medicaid Fraud*, Senate Comm. on Fin. (Aug. 18, 2024), <https://www.finance.senate.gov/chairmans-news/grassley-urges-more-attention-to-fighting-medicaid-fraud>; Press Release, *Grassley Statement On Newly-Released GAO Report On Medicaid Supplemental Payments*, Off. Sen. Charles E. Grassley (July 29, 2019), <https://www.grassley.senate.gov/news/news-releases/grassley-statement-newly-released-gao-report-medicaid-supplemental-payments>; Press Release, *Grassley on Minnesota's Decision To Return Part of \$30 Million To The Federal Government*, Off. Sen. Charles E. Grassley (Apr. 23, 2012), <https://www.grassley.senate.gov/news/news-releases/grassley-minnesotas-decision-return-part-30-million-federal-government>; Report, *Medicaid Financing: Federal Oversight Initiative Is Consistent with Medicaid Payment Principles but Needs Greater Transparency*, Government Accountability Office (Mar. 2007), <https://www.gao.gov/assets/gao-07-214.pdf>. (The requestors for this report were Senator Max Baucus and Senator Charles E. Grassley).

<sup>2</sup> Report, Brian Blasé and Niklas Kleinworth, *Addressing Medicaid Money Laundering* (Mar. 2025), [https://paragoninstitute.org/wp-content/uploads/2025/03/AddressingMedicaidMoneyLaundering\\_FOR\\_RELEASE\\_V4.pdf](https://paragoninstitute.org/wp-content/uploads/2025/03/AddressingMedicaidMoneyLaundering_FOR_RELEASE_V4.pdf).

<sup>3</sup> Report, *Medicaid: CMS Needs More Information on States' Financing and Payment Arrangements to Improve Oversight*, Government Accountability Office, GAO-21-98 (Dec. 2020), <https://www.gao.gov/assets/gao-21-98.pdf>.

<sup>4</sup> Marc Joffe & Krit Chanwong, *How California's New Provider Taxes Exploit Medicaid Financing Loopholes*, Cato Institute, (Jan. 16, 2024), <https://www.cato.org/blog/how-californias-new-medicaid-provider-taxes-exploit-medicaid-financing-loopholes>; Brian Blasé & Niklas Kleinworth, *Addressing Medicaid Money Laundering: The Lack of Integrity with Medicaid Financing and the Need for Reform*, Paragon Health Institute (Mar. 2025), [https://paragoninstitute.org/wp-content/uploads/2025/03/AddressingMedicaidMoneyLaundering\\_FOR\\_RELEASE\\_V4.pdf](https://paragoninstitute.org/wp-content/uploads/2025/03/AddressingMedicaidMoneyLaundering_FOR_RELEASE_V4.pdf).

<sup>5</sup> *Id.*

<sup>6</sup> Fact Sheet, *Preserving Medicaid Funding for Vulnerable Populations—Closing a Health Care-Related Tax Loophole Proposed Rule*, Cntrs. for Medicare & Medicaid Svcs. (May 12, 2025), <https://www.cms.gov/newsroom/fact-sheets/preserving-medicaid-funding-vulnerable-populations-closing-health-care-related-tax-loophole-proposed>.

<sup>7</sup> Chris Medrano, Brian Blasé, and Chris Long, *What Made It Into Law: Health Provisions of the One Big Beautiful Bill* (July 10, 2025), <https://paragoninstitute.org/medicaid/what-made-it-into-law-health-provisions-of-the-one-big-beautiful-bill/>.

and services not eligible for federal Medicaid funds.<sup>8</sup> Federal law prohibits states from using federal Medicaid funds to cover illegal immigrants, but provider taxes offer states a strategy to essentially use federal dollars to cross-subsidize their immigrant Medicaid programs.<sup>9</sup> For example, California has a provider tax on its Medicaid managed care organizations, which brings in billions of federal dollars for the federally-matched portion of the state's Medicaid program and frees up other state funds to pay for the illegal immigrant Medicaid program.<sup>10</sup> Currently, according to reports, Connecticut, Maine, Massachusetts, New Jersey, Rhode Island, Utah, and Vermont provide Medicaid coverage to income-eligible illegal immigrant children, while California, Colorado, District of Columbia, Illinois, New York, Oregon, and Washington provide coverage to all income-eligible illegal immigrants.<sup>11</sup> All of those states have some kind of provider tax in place and at least one of those states, New York, instituted a new provider tax in 2025.<sup>12</sup> This is not the first time that I have pointed out how states, notably California, have tried to pull the wool over CMS to inappropriately use federal funds to provide insurance coverage to illegal immigrants.

In August 2024, I wrote to CMS and Governor Newsom regarding a Department of Health and Human Services Office of Inspector General (HHS OIG) report that found that California had been using an outdated calculation method to determine how much federal reimbursements to claim between October 2018 and June 2019 for "noncitizens with unsatisfactory immigration status," resulting in \$52.7 million in inappropriate federal payments.<sup>13</sup> I requested information regarding how much of that \$52.7 million California had returned to the federal government.<sup>14</sup> The state of California failed to answer my oversight requests, but the Trump CMS has confirmed that the state did in fact pay back the money it owed the taxpayer.<sup>15</sup>

Further, in order for Congress to conduct proper oversight to prevent waste, fraud, and abuse of federal funds, I am requesting that CMS provide responses to my August 22, 2024, letter, (enclosed) as well as the following no later than November 5, 2025:

1. Provide all evaluations that CMS has completed regarding whether states with illegal immigrant Medicaid programs have directly or indirectly utilized provider tax revenues to subsidize Medicaid coverage for illegal immigrants or other federally ineligible individuals. If CMS has not completed an evaluation, why not?

---

<sup>8</sup> Paul Winfrey & Brian Blase, *California's Insurance Tax Shuffle: How Federal Money Ends Up Paying for Medicaid for Illegal Immigrants*, Economic Policy Innovation Center, (Mar. 12, 2025), <https://epicforamerica.org/federal-budget/californias-insurance-tax-shuffle-how-federal-money-ends-up-paying-for-medicaid-for-illegal-immigrants/>.

<sup>9</sup> *Id.*

<sup>10</sup> *Id.*, (According to Paragon Health Institute, California received \$16.7 billion in revenue from its MCO provider tax from July 2023 to June 2025 and California fully repaid the \$16.7 billion to the MCOs through provider payments. This zero-sum action generated \$9.5 billion dollars for California's Medicaid program from the federal government, which allowed California to free up other funds to pay for its illegal immigrant Medicaid program).

<sup>11</sup> Jasmine Laws, *Map Shows 14 States Offering Health Coverage to Undocumented Migrants*, Newsweek (May 28, 2025), <https://www.newsweek.com/states-offering-health-coverage-undocumented-migrants-2077861>.

<sup>12</sup> Alice Burns et al., *5 Key Facts About Medicaid and Provider Taxes*, KFF (Mar. 26, 2025), <https://www.kff.org/medicaid/issue-brief/5-key-facts-about-medicaid-and-provider-taxes/>; Michael Kinnucan, *The Medicaid MCO Tax Strategy*, Fiscal Policy Institute (Mar. 19, 2024), <https://fiscalpolicy.org/the-medicaid-mco-tax-strategy>; Kate Lisa, *Feds approve New York tax to boost Medicaid reimbursement funds*, Spectrum News 1 (Dec. 23, 2024), <https://spectrumlocalnews.com/nys/central-ny/politics/2024/12/23/feds-approve-n-y-tax-to-boost-medicaid-reimbursement-funds>.

<sup>13</sup> Letter from Sen. Charles E. Grassley to Gov. Gavin Newsom, State of California (Aug. 22, 2024), on file with Comm. staff; Letter from Sen. Charles E. Grassley to Adm' Chiquita Brooks-LaSure, Cntrs. for Medicare & Medicaid Servs. (Aug. 22, 2024), [https://www.grassley.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/grassley\\_to\\_cms\\_-\\_uis\\_medicaid.pdf](https://www.grassley.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/grassley_to_cms_-_uis_medicaid.pdf).

<sup>14</sup> *Id.*

<sup>15</sup> *Id.*; Emails on File with Committee Staff.

2. What steps has CMS taken to ensure that states will not directly or indirectly utilize funds gained as a result of their MCO provider tax to subsidize Medicaid coverage for illegal immigrants or other federally ineligible individuals?
3. What states instituted a new provider tax in fiscal year 2025? Please describe the steps CMS is taking in those states to ensure that the new provider taxes are not being used to subsidize Medicaid coverage for illegal immigrants or other federally ineligible individuals.

Thank you for your prompt review and response. If you have any questions, please contact Tucker Akin of my Committee staff at (202) 224-5225.

Sincerely,



Charles E. Grassley  
Chairman  
Committee on the Judiciary

**United States Senate**  
WASHINGTON, DC 20510

August 22, 2024

**VIA ELECTRONIC TRANSMISSION**

The Honorable Chiquita Brooks-LaSure  
Administrator  
Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services

Dear Administrator Brooks-LaSure:

The Medicaid program, under Title XIX of the Social Security Act, requires the federal government to reimburse states, through the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS), only a specified percentage of the state's program costs, called the federal medical assistance percentage (FMAP).<sup>1</sup> The federal share of Medicaid expenses is based on factors such as the state's per capita income, while a state must pay in full anything beyond the federal program's scope.<sup>2</sup> According to a May 2024 Department of Health and Human Services (HHS) Office of Inspector General (OIG) report entitled, *Reimbursement for Capitation Payments Made on Behalf of Noncitizens With Unsatisfactory Immigration Status*, conducted at the request of CMS, California improperly claimed an additional \$52.7 million in Medicaid expenditures for federal reimbursement.<sup>3</sup>

The federal government limits reimbursement payments to either United States citizens or qualified noncitizens generally after five years since being deemed eligible for Medicaid.<sup>4</sup> For those qualified noncitizens before the five-year mark, those with an Unsatisfactory Immigration Status (UIS) may only be eligible for "emergency services" to treat emergency medical conditions.<sup>5</sup> Nevertheless, California's Medicaid system (Medi-Cal) uses state funds to provide full coverage for noncitizens with UIS<sup>6</sup> by paying each managed care plan a monthly capitation

---

<sup>1</sup> Medicaid.gov, *Financial Management*, accessed August 14, 2024, <https://www.medicaid.gov/medicaid/financial-management/index.html>.

<sup>2</sup> Dep't of Health and Human Servs. Off. of Inspector Gen., *California Improperly Claimed \$52.7 Million in Federal Medicaid Reimbursement for Capitation Payments Made on Behalf of Noncitizens With Unsatisfactory Immigration Status*, HHS OIG, (May 2024) <https://oig.hhs.gov/documents/audit/9894/A-09-22-02004.pdf>.

<sup>3</sup> *Id.*

<sup>4</sup> 42 CFR § 435.406 (examples of qualified noncitizens are noncitizens who are: (1) lawfully admitted for permanent residence under the Immigration and Nationality Act, (2) granted asylum, or (3) refugees).

<sup>5</sup> 8 U.S.C. 1613(a); *see also supra* note 2 at 3 ("An emergency medical condition is a medical condition, including emergency labor and delivery, manifesting itself by acute symptoms of sufficient severity (including severe pain) such that the absence of immediate medical attention could reasonably be expected to result in: (1) placing the patient's health in serious jeopardy, (2) serious impairment to bodily functions, or (3) serious dysfunction of any bodily organ or part.").

<sup>6</sup> 22 California Code of Regulations § 50301 and California Welfare and Institutions Code §§ 14007 and 14007.5 (The State agency covers full-scope Medi-Cal services for: (1) noncitizens who have been lawfully admitted for permanent residence in the United States regardless of whether those noncitizens have met the 5-year waiting period;

payment that provides medically necessary services to Medi-Cal enrollees.<sup>7</sup> Under California's Capitation Payment Management System (CAPMAN), the state pays the managed care plan providers a fixed amount per Medi-Cal enrollee to provide full-scope services.<sup>8</sup> The managed care plans report the healthcare usage by Medi-Cal enrollees as encounter data, which California submits to CMS. On the Form CMS-64, before 2019, California would use a flat proxy percentage to determine what percent of its monthly capitation payments were going to nonemergency services, then subtract that amount to determine the amount to submit to CMS for reimbursement.<sup>9</sup>

California reportedly had been using the 39.87 proxy percentage as early as 2011 with no apparent changes,<sup>10</sup> claiming in an August 2020 memo to CMS on an unrelated matter that CMS had approved of the methodology and the percentage amount in the early 2000s.<sup>11</sup> CMS promptly requested HHS OIG investigate the matter, and found no record of California's proxy percentage methodology nor CMS's prior approval.<sup>12</sup> The investigation found that the state over counted its reimbursable emergency care percentage by 8.49 percent, and had improperly claimed \$52,652,698 from the start of October 2018 to the end of June 2019.<sup>13</sup> HHS OIG recommended that California refund the \$52.7 million improperly claimed during that period and work with CMS to find any additional improperly claimed reimbursements for periods outside of the OIG audit.<sup>14</sup>

According to HHS OIG, California didn't dispute the amount to be paid, and partially concurred with HHS OIG's first recommendation and concurred with the second.<sup>15</sup> As of today, the recommendations remain unimplemented.<sup>16</sup>

CMS must ensure that proper care is taken to protect the American taxpayer from fraud, waste, and abuse. So that Congress may conduct an independent review, please answer the following questions no later than September 5, 2024:

---

(2) noncitizens who are otherwise permanently residing in the United States under color of law (PRUCOL); and (3) noncitizens seeking amnesty).

<sup>7</sup> *Supra* note 2 at 4.

<sup>8</sup> *Id.*

<sup>9</sup> *Id.* at 5.

<sup>10</sup> *Id.* at 1, note 18.

<sup>11</sup> *Id.* at 6.

<sup>12</sup> *Id.* (California's memo to CMS was August 6, 2020, and CMS's request for an OIG investigation was data September 24, 2020, less than 50 days later).

<sup>13</sup> *Id.* at 7, note 21, note 23 (California did not adjust its Form CMS-64 claims with erroneous CAPMAN data on people with UIS until October 2018).

<sup>14</sup> *Id.* at 1.

<sup>15</sup> *Id.* ("We recommend that California: (1) refund to the Federal Government the improperly claimed Federal reimbursement of \$52.7 million for capitation payments made on behalf of noncitizens with UIS and (2) work with CMS to determine the amount of any improperly claimed Federal reimbursement for capitation payments made on behalf of noncitizens with UIS for an agreed upon period not covered by our audit. California partially concurred with our first recommendation and concurred with our second recommendation. For our first recommendation, California stated that it does not contest the recommendation but that it is unable to replicate or concur with our recalculated proxy percentage and calculated refund amount; it proposed to return the funds through a manual process.").

<sup>16</sup> Emails with HHS OIG on file with Committee Staff (Aug. 16, 2024).

1. Has California repaid any portion of the money it improperly received from the federal Medicaid program? If so, how much and when? If not, why not?
2. Has CMS initiated any review of California's Form CMS-64 filings or FMAP payments outside of the audit period? If not, why not?
  - a. If so, what is the total amount of Medicaid funding that California has improperly claimed since the proxy percentage was developed in the early 2000s? Does CMS plan to recover these improper payments? If not, why not?
3. Has there been any communication from the California state government on reviewing FMAP payments? Provide all records.<sup>17</sup>
4. Has CMS found any historical documentation since the publication of the OIG report regarding California's proxy percentage methodology or CMS's approval? Provide all records.
5. Does CMS have records to indicate that any other U.S. states or territories apply a proxy percentage to the Form CMS-64? For any that do, what audit procedures are in place to verify the accuracy of the claimed federal share of Medicaid? Provide all records.
6. Please provide California's Form CMS-64 for 2020 through 2023, and the federal share for each quarter.

Thank you for your prompt review and responses. If you have any questions, please contact Tucker Akin on my Committee staff at (202) 224-0642.

Sincerely,



Charles E. Grassley  
Ranking Member  
Committee on the Budget

---

<sup>17</sup> "Records" include any written, recorded, or graphic material of any kind, including letters, memoranda, reports, notes, electronic data (emails, email attachments, and any other electronically created or stored information), calendar entries, inter-office communications, meeting minutes, phone/voice mail or recordings/records of verbal communications, and drafts (whether they resulted in final documents).